UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE
11 June 2003

(1.00 pm - 2.30 pm)

MINUTES

Unreserved Business
Present:
Professor Alder, Mr Bailey, Mr Blummel Ms Brennan, Professor Busfield, Mr Butler, Ms Cardew, Professor Chambers, Professor Coakley, Ms Crimp, 

Ms Derby, Professor Dowden, Professor Downton, Mr Emery, Ms Essex, Professor Foweraker, Dr Fox, Professor Fraser, Professor Gilbert, Professor Hanley, Ms Heath, Mr Henson, Professor Higgins, Professor Hulme, Mr Jones, Dr Krickler, Ms Lee, Ms Lockmun, Mr Lyons, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Mr Manson, Professor Massara, Mr McAuley, Ms McKenzie, Dr Michalowsk, Professor Morris, Professor Neary, Dr Norval, Professor Oliver, Mr Oughton, Ms Parmenter, Mr Powers, Professor Richmond, Dr Rockett, Dr Scarbrough, Professor Scott, Professor Sherer, Professor South, Mrs Statham, Dr Swift, Ms Tarrant, Mr Tee, Professor Temple, Dr Upton, Dr Venn, Mr Watt, Mr Whittle, Professor Wright

In attendance:
Registrar and Secretary, Academic Registrar, Director of Finance, Planning Officer, Ms Chan
Apologies:
Dr Brewis, Professor Colbeck, Professor Fernandez, Professor Muthoo, Professor Nedwell, Dr Samson, Professor Schürer, Professor Sikka, Dr Steel, Mr Vinall,
MINUTES 
 98/03
The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 March 2003 were approved as a correct record.
JOINT MEETING OF SENATE AND COUNCIL

 99/03
The Minutes of the joint meeting of Senate and Council held on 28 April 2003 were approved as a correct record.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:
 100/03
that the Lord Phillips of Sudbury be appointed by the Council acting on behalf of the Court as Chancellor of the University.
BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
 101/03
(a)  
In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the Senate noted the following items starred for discussion:

Agenda item 7(b)
Board of Collaborative Studies MM.2.3-2.4 




SEEC Rules of Assessment
Agenda Item 7(c)
Equal Opportunities Steering Group 

- Report of Working Party on Women’s Progression in 
  Academic Life




- Harassment Guidelines


Agenda Item 10(a)
Forecast Outturn 2002/03, Draft Budget 2003/04,




and Financial Forecasts to 2006/07.




- Academic Staffing Assumptions

· EU Enlargement

 102/03
(b)
The remaining items were deemed to have been approved without discussion.

FORMAL BUSINESS (S/03/21)

 103/03
RESOLVED:
that items of Formal Business be approved as set out in Appendix A

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT
(a)
Student applications for 2003/4

 104/03
The Vice-Chancellor reported on the admissions position for the coming academic year.  The figures for both applications and acceptances were encouraging.  Applications had increased by 25% from UK and EU undergraduates and by 34% increase from overseas undergraduates; firm acceptances had increased by 16%.  This was particularly encouraging compared with an increase of under 1% in applications from UK undergraduates across the sector. It was the fifth consecutive year in which pre-clearing applications to the University from the UK and EU had grown.  

 105/03
Although there had been some concerns earlier in the year that the outbreak of SARS, particularly in the Far East, might have affected admissions position, it was now believed that there would be little impact in October.  

 106/03
It was anticipated that the University would not need to use Clearing in at least ten departments or areas, and that several departments would dip into Clearing only very briefly.  The only subjects which were expected to struggle were Biology (excluding Biochemistry), Computer Science and History of Art.  All other departments were expected to reach their admissions target.

 107/03
The Vice-Chancellor stressed that for the first time the University would be selecting rather than just recruiting, which meant that overall entry qualifications would be higher and a larger proportion of the first year intake would have chosen Essex rather than entered through Clearing.  This had positive consequences for retention, class of degree, and further study after graduation.  It seemed reasonable to conclude that the strategy for improving applications and recruitment was working successfully – a combination of regularly updating the curriculum, of investing personal time at departmental level into visit days, and of better marketing, especially liaison with schools.  Nevertheless, the University had only recovered to the level of applications and acceptances at which a university of Essex’s teaching and research standards should always have been.  
 108/03
There was also an encouraging situation at postgraduate level where offers (not applications) were up by 6% for UK students, which was the reversal of a long-term trend.  Offers to EU students were down by 7% which continued the decline attributable to fewer students coming from Greece.  Offers to overseas students were up by 15% making an 11% increase overall.

However, it was not directly comparable with previous years because the Departments of AFM and Law had stopped making offers on some schemes two months previously.  Excluding those departments, the overall growth in offers was about 14% which was more than satisfactory in light of the huge surge last year and modest growth targets for the coming year.

 109/03
Offers for postgraduate research students were up by 17% for the UK and 45% for the EU which was gratifying, although the numbers were small.  It was too soon to make comparisons on firm acceptances, but it was expected that targets in most departments and for most categories of students would be met or exceeded. 

(b)
The capital building programme

 110/03
The Vice Chancellor reported, in order of completion, on the following projects:
Biological Sciences Extension

 111/03
The extension to the Biological Sciences building was completed in late March and the  remainder of the Biological Sciences Department working at the John Tabor laboratories by Wivenhoe House moved into it in early April. The whole of the Department was now accommodated together on the central campus for the first time in its history, having been split between two sites since the mid 1990s. The building was an attractive addition to the campus – in particular the rooftop glasshouse - which had already generated much favourable comment.  The vacated space in the John Tabor Laboratories would be converted into expanded teaching space for the Centre for Life Long Learning, including a small lecture theatre, an Innovation Laboratory (i-Lab)and offices for some small units currently accommodated on the central campus.

University Quays

 112/03
University Quays, the student residences by the river and railway line at the Hythe, would be completed in time for the coming academic year. The pedestrian and cycle bridge over the railway line would be completed in late July.
Students Union Level 2

 113/03
The refurbishment of Level 2 of the Students Union would be completed over the summer in time for the new academic year, funded from a grant plus a loan from the University. 
Networks Centre

 114/03
New building work had commenced on the Networks Centre for ESE and Computer Science research laboratories. Completion was scheduled for May 2004 and progress so far – although it was very early days – was good.  Space vacated in the Department of ESE when the new building was completed would be converted to teaching space and offices.
Lecture Hall

 115/03
The Capital Building Programme had allocated £3 m towards the building of a Lecture Hall. Current thinking was that the overall size of the hall should be able to accommodate around 1,000 people but the space should be divisible into three smaller lecture theatres when the single space was not required.  In addition, it was hoped to design a building flexible enough  to accommodate exams (currently in the Sports Centre), exhibitions, the Degree Congregation ceremonies and perhaps a large facility to serve conferences including catering facilities.  The building was unlikely to be completed until the start of the 2005/06 academic year owing to the complexity of the design.  The Vice-Chancellor indicated that although there were several candidates for the lecture theatre’s location no definite decision had yet been taken on where it would be sited.
Social Science Research Building

 116/03
The HEFCE had advised the University that under the second round of the Science Research Infrastructure Fund, the University had been allocated £5.98m, to which the University was expected to add a further £600k.  The steer from the Funding Council was that this funding should not be used for new building unless the University could demonstrate a very strong case and it was to support new or emerging research.  The University believed it had a very strong case to support a new Social Science Research Building predominantly to accommodate the Data Archive and the Institute for Social and Economic Research, thus releasing additional office space.  The outcome of the submission was expected in mid July. The University had fall back options for refurbishment of laboratories and some more modest capital projects if the initial bid was rejected.  

(c) 
The University’s involvement in an initiative for higher education in Suffolk

 117/03
The Vice-Chancellor reported that HEFCE had asked the University to explore the feasibility of establishing a campus in Suffolk, probably in Ipswich, in partnership with the University of East Anglia. Higher Education in Ipswich was currently provided by Suffolk College, a large ‘mixed-economy’ college, of good quality, teaching some 4,500 students at HE level mainly on health-related, business studies and art and design courses.  Suffolk College wanted to split its FE and HE operations, hiving off its HE to a university, so that it could concentrate on FE.  The HE level courses were currently validated by UEA.  The College had been pressing UEA for over a year to take over the HE function directly but UEA has been reluctant to do so on the terms Suffolk College proposed.

 118/03
HEFCE was keen to establish a flagship collaborative venture in an area that was under-provided with higher education places and that had relatively poor participation rates. It saw Ipswich and Suffolk as providing such an opportunity and there was talk of a substantial capital investment. There was strong support from Ipswich Borough Council, Suffolk County Council and the East of England Development Agency for the establishment of a university in Ipswich serving Suffolk; this would probably include financial support especially in the form of land and/or buildings.
 119/03
The opportunities for Essex included
· An expansion of funded student numbers;

· A widening of the University curriculum and a better balance between traditional academic subjects and subjects that involve professional training, for example nursing, midwifery, radiology, art design, and possibly education (teacher training);

· A stronger base for bidding for medical student places later in the decade

· Participation in both campuses by staff and students e.g. 1+2 or 2+1 degree schemes;

 120/03
There were also potential drawbacks, including:

· Management complexity and high overheads arising from HEFCE’s support for a joint venture with UEA rather than a solo enterprise;

· The possible expectation of a capital contribution from the University;

· The threat to the research reputation of the University if the institution established in Suffolk did not concentrate on research in its early years and was staffed by UoE employees. 

 121/03
The Vice-Chancellor stressed that so far there had been initial and informal discussions between the University, UEA, Suffolk College and HEFCE and between the University and various public authorities in Suffolk. No commitments or indeed expectations of commitments had been entered into. However, the existence of these discussions was becoming public knowledge and a brief press statement confirming them was likely to be released in July, following meetings of the Councils of the University of East Anglia and the University of Essex. Senate and Council would be kept fully informed of any further developments.

 122/03
In response to concerns raised by members of Senate regarding the RAE, the Vice-Chancellor confirmed that HEFCE had been informed that neither the University of Essex nor UEA would enter into any agreement that could potentially dilute the research reputation of either institution.  There were various ideas for addressing the issue.  An independent company could be set up with 50% ownership by Essex and UEA which would employ Suffolk College staff .  The model of the combined Universities in Cornwall which has its own RAE could be followed.  In any case, if there were to be a joint venture it was unlikely to come into existence earlier than 2006-2007, immediately before the next RAE, so there could be no question of a submission being required.  Nevertheless, there would need to be a clear statement from HEFCE on how the RAE for the proposed joint venture would be dealt with before any agreement was reached.
REPORT OF ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE (28.5.03) (S/03/22)
Annual Monitoring of Degree Schemes 

 123/03
RESOLVED:
that the deadlines for the receipt of annual monitoring reports be changed to the following:

Undergraduate Schemes:
End of the Autumn term following the end of the academic year to which the report applies.

Taught Postgraduate Schemes:
End of the Spring term following the end of the academic year to which the report applies. 
Single Marking Scale for Masters and Diploma Schemes

 124/03
RESOLVED:
that a single graduate marking scale with the pass mark set at 50% and a distinction level mark of 70% be introduced for all schemes by October 2004.
Amendment to Appeals Procedure for Research Students

 125/03
RESOLVED:
that the Appeals Procedure for Research Degree Students should be amended as set out in Appendix 1 to the report of Academic Standards Committee (28/5/03)
Working Group on Student Satisfaction Surveys 2002/03
RESOLVED:

 126/03
(a)
that Student Assessment of Teaching, in its current form, should be abandoned. Teaching-related questions should be incorporated into the existing Student Assessment of Courses process with effect from 2003/04.

 127/03
 (b)
An annual student satisfaction survey should be introduced in 2003/04, including separate questionnaires for undergraduates, taught course postgraduates and for research students on standard programmes of study.

 128/03
 (c)
Consideration should be given to introducing alternative surveys in future years for students in non-standard categories, e.g. year abroad, International Programmes, in the light of experience of the survey in 2003/04.

 129/03
(d)
The Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group should be responsible for receiving the outcomes of the annual student satisfaction survey, and for determining and monitoring the follow-up action to be taken within the University. The outcomes of the survey should be made available to academic and administrative officers of the University with responsibility for relevant areas.

 130/03
(e)
Existing surveys, such as that run by the Library, and other student feedback mechanisms, such as the focus groups run by External Relations, should continue to run in their current form, but the relationship between existing surveys and the annual University-wide student satisfaction should be reviewed once the latter has become established.

 131/03
(f)
The first annual student satisfaction survey in 2003/04 should be run online. 

 132/03
(g)
Academic Standards Committee should evaluate the success of the first annual student satisfaction survey at its meeting in Summer 2004, with a view to refining or enhancing the process in the light of experience. 

Student Assessment of Courses

 133/03
RESOLVED:
that the Procedures and Notes for Guidance on Departmental Student Assessment of Courses (as set out in Appendix 3 to the report of Academic Standards Committee 28/5/03) be approved, subject to further amendment to incorporate the recommendations approved by Senate.

Teaching Quality Strategy
 134/03
RESOLVED:
that the Teaching Quality Strategy (attached as Appendix 4 to the report of Academic Standards Committee 28/5/03) be approved, in place of the existing Quality Strategy, with immediate effect.
BOARD OF STUDIES FOR COLLABORATIVE EDUCATION (S/03/23)
Certificate in Management Studies (Veterinary Practice Management) at Writtle College
 135/03
RESOLVED:
that the Certificate in Management Studies (Veterinary Practice Management) be given outline approval for publicity purposes.

Rules of Assessment for Degree Schemes at South East Essex College

 136/03
In response to a question raised by a member of Senate, the Dean of Collaborative Studies confirmed that the omission from the Rules of Assessment of a provision for the award of an Aegrotat degree was an oversight that would be rectified.

 137/03
RESOLVED:
that students studying on Partnership degree schemes which commenced prior to 2003/04 be assessed according to the updated University of Essex Rules of Assessment for South East Essex College Partnership degrees as outlined in Appendix A to the report of the Board of Studies for Collaborative Education, subject to the inclusion of an Aegrotat award provision.
 138/03
that students commencing study on Partnership degree schemes from 2003/04 be assessed according to the revised University of Essex Rules of Assessment for South East Essex College Partnership degrees as outlined in Appendix B of the report of the Board of Studies for Collaborative Education, whereby the pass mark for individual modules is increased to 40%, subject to the inclusion of an Aegrotat award provision.
BA (Hons) Business Studies (e-Commerce) at South East Essex College

 139/03
RESOLVED:
that BA (Hons) Business Studies (e-Commerce) be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of five years commencing in September 2003.

BA (Hons) Special Education Studies at South East Essex College

 140/03
RESOLVED:
that BA (Hons) Special Education Studies be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of five years commencing in September 2003, subject to the conditions in the Chair’s Report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board of Collaborative Education.

BA (Hons) Digital Animation at South East Essex College
 141/03
RESOLVED:
that BA (Hons) Digital Animation be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of five years commencing in September 2003, subject to the conditions in the Chair’s Report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board of Collaborative Education.

MA/ PG Dip Foundations of Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy
 142/03
RESOLVED:
that students commencing study on the MA / PG Dip Foundations of Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy in 2003-04 be assessed according to the revised Rules of Assessment as outlined in Appendix C of the report of the Board of Studies of Collaborative Education.
EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP (S/03/24)
Women’s Progression in Academic Life
 143/03
Concern was expressed at the procedural issue raised by the decision of the ESOG to refer the Report of the Working Party on Women’s Progression in Academic Life back for revision.  It was suggested that it would be more procedurally correct for ESOG to consider the recommendations contained in the Report and reach a decision whether or not to accept them as they stood rather than ask the Working Party to revise them.  It was open to the ESOG to amend or revise recommendations rather than reject them or refer them back.
 144/03
The Chair of the ESOG explained that rather than reject recommendations outright the Group had felt more work could usefully be done to clarify matters such as workload and constitutional issues.

 145/03
The Chair of the Working Party pointed out that the Report was the outcome of a process that had lasted more than two years and was responding to a set of recommendations that had previously been adopted by ESOG.  The Working Party had not been given clear terms of reference in the Senate Minute in which it was established and the status of its membership required clarification.  The Working Party had not been set up to conduct a survey.  The Chair indicated that the Working Party would therefore be looking to ESOG to clarify what was now required before any more work on the Report was carried out.
 146/03
In response to a question, it was confirmed that the report would be circulated after ESOG had approved the final version.

 147/03
RESOLVED:
that ESOG be asked to take note of the issues raised in the Senate discussion and to provide the Chair and Secretary of the Working Party with clarification of what was required.
Guidelines for Dealing with Harassment

 148/03
Minor amendments to the wording of the Guidelines and factual corrections were agreed.
 149/03
Some members of Senate expressed concern that since the demise of the post of Dean of Students there was no academic advocate for pastoral care at senior level.  All senior academic officers had other responsibilities and resource concerns.  Departments received very little support for the performance of their advising function.  The Student Support Office had a new set of priorities and was under-resourced in any case.  A large proportion of pastoral care was being undertaken by the Students’ Union.  The growing numbers of international students in the University had no advocate at senior level for their concerns.  It was suggested that BSC be asked to consider reinstating the post of Dean of Students with special responsibility for the pastoral care of students.
 150/03
It was noted that an additional administrative post had been allocated to the Student Support Office and that the forthcoming report of the Administrative Service Review on the International Student Experience contained a number of recommendations related to student support.

 151/03
The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that any proposal submitted to BSC and VAG would be given serious consideration.  There were a large number of implications that would have to be addressed in the proposal, for example overlap of responsibilities with other student support agencies, the recruitment and qualifications of a suitable person for the office.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

 152/03
that the Harassment Guidelines (attached as Appendix A to the report of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group, S/03/24) be approved.
REPORT OF THE CAREERS AND EMPLOYABILITY COMMITTEE (S/03/25)

 153/03
Noted.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL (S/03/26)
 154/03
RESOLVED:
that the following new degree scheme be approved for introduction in October 2003:



4 year Integrated PhD in Economics (New Route)

that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2003 subject to approval of programme specifications:



MA in Teaching English as a Foreign Language  



MA in Jungian and Psychoanalytic Studies  

Diploma in Nation, Citizenship and Human Rights 

Diploma in the Sociology of Japan  (paper GS/03/32 attached)


MA in Acting*




MA in Acting for the Media*



* (subject to agreement with the Department of Literature regarding possible supervisory arrangements)

that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2004 subject to approval of programme specifications:
MSc Adult Nursing

MSc Mental Health Nursing

MSc Physiotherapy
Discontinuation of Degree Schemes

 155/03
RESOLVED:
that the following schemes be discontinued with effect from October 2003



MA/Doctoral Programme in Post-Communist Politics



Doctoral Programme in Comparative Democratisation


MA Psychoanalysis in Social and Cultural Studies



MA Psychoanalysis in Health Care



MA Psychoanalysis of Groups and Organizations




MSc in Cognitive Neurolinguistics

Changes to Higher Degree Regulations

 156/03
RESOLVED:
that regulations 4.41, 3.45 and 4.13 be amended as set out in the Report of the Graduate School (S/03/26), to apply to students commencing their studies from October 2003:  

Proposal to Introduce the Award of Doctor of Medicine
 157/03
RESOLVED:    (a)
that the award of Doctor of Medicine (MD) be approved for introduction in October 2003;

 158/03
(b)
 and that the regulations governing the award also be approved as set out in the Report of the Graduate School (21.05.03).
Chimera Research Institute

 159/03
RESOLVED:
that the Chimera Research Institute be permitted to admit research students with effect from October 2003 subject to approval of the necessary arrangements by the Dean of the Graduate School.
REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES AND COMPARATIVE STUDIES (S/03/27)
New Degree Schemes

 160/03
RESOLVED:
that the following new degree scheme be approved for introduction in October 2003:

BA American (US) Studies with Film

Appointment of Director of Film Studies

 161/03
RESOLVED:
that Dr Karin Littau be appointed Director of Film Studies for the period 
1 August 2003 – 31 July 2006.
REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL SCIENCES (S/03/28)
New Degree Schemes

 162/03
RESOLVED:
that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2004:

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics – 4 year scheme with a foundation year

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics – 3 year scheme

Discontinuation of Degree Schemes

 163/03
RESOLVED:
that the BA Philosophy and Human Rights be discontinued with effect from October 2003.
REPORT OF THE BOARD OF THE SCHOOL OF SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING (S/03/29)
 164/03
RESOLVED:
that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2003:

BSc Biological Sciences (Cell Biology) – 3-year scheme

BSc Biological Sciences (Cell Biology) – 4-year scheme with a foundation year

BSc Biological Sciences (Genetics) - 3-year scheme

BSc Biological Sciences (Genetics) - 4-year scheme with a foundation year

BSc Biological Sciences (Immunology) - 3-year scheme

BSc Biological Sciences (Immunology) - 4-year scheme with a foundation year 

BSc Biological Sciences (Ecology) - 3-year scheme

BSc Biological Sciences (Ecology) 4-year scheme with a foundation year

CENTRES REVIEW COMMITTEE (S/03/30)
Contemporary Japan Centre

 165/03
The Senate noted that the Contemporary Japan Centre had no central funding and existed as a “virtual centre” to encourage postgraduate recruitment.  This position was seen as being somewhat deceptive as the Centre was not active.
 166/03
RESOLVED:
that the Contemporary Japan Centre be closed with immediate effect.

REPORT OF THE WIDENING PARTICIPATION STEERING GROUP (S/03/31)

 167/03
Noted.

FINANCIAL MATTERS
 168/03
The Senate noted the Forecast Outturn 2002/03, Draft Budget 2003/04 and Financial Forecasts to 2006/07 (S/03/32).
Biological Sciences

 169/03
Members of Senate drew attention to the high level of future investment in Biological Sciences in the forecast and to what appeared to be a high risk strategy, since resources given to one department would have to be taken from others.

 170/03
The Vice-Chancellor noted that there were good reasons for supporting Biological Sciences to develop as a research department.  The Department had a large number of excellent researchers, a university covering a wide spectrum of academic subjects, such as Essex, should be undertaking research in Biological Sciences in the 21st century, the work of the Department contributed to that of other departments and supported the work the University would hope to be doing towards the end of the decade, particularly in medicine-related subjects.  A department that did not research very rapidly began to lose students at both undergraduate and postgraduate level.
 171/03
There were special funding problems related to research in Biological Sciences.  The Wellcome Foundation, whose budget exceeded those of some Research Councils, did not pay overheads for research grants.  It was therefore important to attract research funding from other sources.  Departments graded 4 in the next RAE would get little or no research funding so it was essential for the Department of Biological Sciences to achieve at least a grade 5.  Insufficient research income per staff member had been a significant factor in missing grade 5 at the last RAE.  To increase research funding the Department needed equipment to do the research and expensive facilities were needed in order to attract research council funding.
EU Enlargement
 172/03
Senate’s attention was drawn to the impact of the Bologna Agreement on international student recruitment, particularly at graduate level.  It was suggested that the financial forecasts should take this into account.

 173/03
The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that developments in the convergence of EU HE policies in terms of such matters as qualifications frameworks, QA systems and credits, were being monitored.   Very slowly, an HE space was being created in European Union policy and the European Commission and its agencies would be playing a larger role in shaping HE in the future.  This should not necessarily be viewed as a threat; it could be an opportunity.  For example, in other EU countries a Masters course lasted 2 years and since it looked likely that the Bologna process would allow this to continue there could be opportunities for UK universities to develop 2-year Masters schemes.  Developments in EU HE policies would be taken into account in the University’s academic planning.
STAFF APPOINTMENTS (S/03/33)

 174/03
Noted.

MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF SENATE COMMITTEES (S/03/34)

 175/03
RESOLVED:
that the membership and terms of reference of Senate Committees for 2003/04 be approved as set out in Paper S/03/34, copy attached to the file copy of the Minutes.

SENATE REPRESENTATION ON COUNCIL (S/03/35)

 176/03
RESOLVED:
that the Deans of School be elected to serve on Council in 2003/04.

VOTE OF THANKS

 177/03
The Vice-Chancellor thanked retiring members, including the student representatives, for their contribution to the work of the Senate during the year.
Sheila Chan
7 July 2003
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